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 BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MEETING MINUTES






       March 9, 2009
PRESENT:
RICHARD H. HARTUNG, CHAIRMAN; PRISCILLA R. LINDQUIST, SELECTMAN; JAMES L. STEWART, SELECTMAN; SALLY THERIAULT, ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT, TINA HARRINGTON, RECORDING SECRETARY

Chairman Hartung called the regular meeting to order at 7:00 pm

Present at the meeting: J. Worthen, J. Dimando, R. Nugent, N. Emerson, D. Reynolds, M. Gaudette, J. Beaudoin, M. Carrier, R. Fishhow (Tri Town News)
Public Announcements
· Tomorrow, Tuesday, March 10th is the second session of the annual meeting. Voting will take place at Hampstead Middle School from 8:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m.

· 1st and 3rd Saturdays in the month of April will be brush disposal days at Kent Farm Facility from 8:00 to 4:00. The second Saturday of the month will be the first day of the year for bulk disposal. Please purchase your sticker from the Town Clerk/Tax Collector.  There will be an additional brush day on April 4th 8-4
· April 30th all dogs need to be registered with the Town. Please register the dogs at the Town Clerk/Tax Collector’s office. 

· Waste Oil, fluorescent light bulbs, car batteries and thermostats are collected at the Town Garage on the first and third Saturdays of the month. Books may be dropped off at anytime. 

Visitors Comments
J. Dimando- Mrs. Dimando is one of the coordinators of the Senior Drop In and wanted to announce that on April 18th there will be a Spring Social for seniors.  This is being sponsored by the Hampstead Middle School Student Council at the Middle School.  There is to be a buffet lunch and entertainment.  She believes it is to start at 1 but will get confirmation.  There is a limit of 125 people so confirmations need to be made  with Jaye Dimando at 489-3232 or Kim Guest at 329-5955.  There is also a tea scheduled for March 26th at 9 am at the Middle School for the seniors.  The Drop In is open every Thursday from 9-12 at the Library in the upstairs room (there is an elevator).  There will also be rides to the polls by Mr. Dimando (329-5422) and Mr. King (329-6565) for those that need a ride to vote.  Selectman Stewart asked what the qualifications were to be a senior.  Mrs. Dimando suggested an older adult.  The Recreation Commission uses 62 for the age for the Senior Dinner.  Mrs. Dimando said if you feel like a senior, come on over. 
Department Heads

Fire Department- Chief Carrier
Chief Carrier had previously given the Board of Selectmen a mission statement that he would like to see them adopt for the Fire Department.  It reads:
“To prevent or reduce the loss of life and property in Hampstead, resulting from fires, medical emergencies, rescues, natural disasters, and hazardous material incidents.  

Whereas, to protect and maintain the well being of the community, and to respond to the need of its citizens in a professional, courteous, and cost efficient manner.”
Chairman Hartung and Selectman Stewart noted that it was a good statement.  Chief Carrier explained that there had been input from the HFD members and the Board of Engineers. This statement if approved will be posted on the website.  

Selectman Lindquist motioned to accept and adopt the mission statement for the Hampstead Fire Department as presented.  Selectman Stewart seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
Buildings and Grounds- Steve Harms
Selectmen Stewart asked Mr. Harms if there were restrictions in what could go the transfer station for brush.  Mr. Harms stated that anything 5” and under is accepted as well as 2 by 4 scrap wood, as long as it is clean and not treated.  He also stated that the offer made by the company in Plaistow shortly after the ice storm is still good, but they would need enough brush to make it worth their while to chip.  They would need to come and check out the total collected to see if they would bring in their equipment.  It was suggested that with the two days in April the amount may be enough.  If not it was suggested to ask other communities. 

Selectman Stewart asked what help is available for senior that might have brush in their yards.  Mr. Harms suggested that they look at the want ads.  Selectman Stewart summed up that you are on your own to get it there.  Mr. Harms clarified that no contractors are allowed.  They did allow some shortly after the storm but not anymore.  The transfer station is not open to commercial ventures.  

Police Department- Chief Beaudoin-  
Chief Beaudoin explained that this year there have been numerous calls regarding political signs. There are some signs that have been buried under the snow which might account for some of the missing signs.  
He stated that only the Police Department could take down political signs.  The normal process is to ask the resident for permission to place the sign, but if permission wasn’t given, then the property owner should contact the police to have it removed.  They will remove the sign and contact the person.  He explained that the first 10 feet of roadway is in the town’s right of way and to avoid any conflicts, the homeowner should call the police.  They also remove signs that are obstructing views in intersections.  Political signs need to be taken down within 48 hours of the election, he believes.  
New Business 
Great Bay Chapter of the Red Cross- -The Red Cross has requested that the month of March be proclaimed as “Red Cross Month”.  The Selectmen had agreed at a previous meeting to read a proclamation.  Chairman Hartung read the proclamation.  A copy of the proclamation is attached.
Press Release RE: Revaluation – There was a press release prepared by the Assessor to summarize the process of revaluation.  A copy of the release was passed to the Tri-Town paper and will be forwarded to the Eagle Tribune and Union Leader.  A copy of the release is attached to the minutes.

Taxation of Camp Trailers – The Selectmen had received a note from the Assessor Scott Marsh stating that per the request of the Selectmen, they visited the three camp grounds to see if there was reason to tax some of the campers.  Mr. Marsh noted in the letter that of the 297 camp sites in the three parks, there are 253 campers that could be taxed.  He estimated that the assessments could range from $1,000 to $25,000 which could result in an estimated taxable assessment of $750,000 which would equal about $15,000 in taxes.  The letter asks for direction from the Selectmen.

Selectman Stewart made a motion to provide MRI with guidance to pursue the taxation of the camp trailers per RSA 76:13a.  Selectman Lindquist seconded the motion.

Mr. Nugent of Sunset Campground spoke to the issue.  He understood the need for the extra revenue but was against the process of taxing the campers.  He felt that the cost of administrating the process would be more costly than what could be brought in for revenue.  He stated that this was done in the past, but stopped.  He stated that he had to put a lot of time into correcting problems with the Town and the owner of the trailer.e stated tha  He explained that the trailers depreciate in 10-15 years and would be valued at $0.  A lot of parks won’t take the older models.  He felt that by taxing the trailers people might be less likely to purchase newer models, which in turn affects the economy.  He also noted the campers spend money in the area, which helps the local businesses.  Selectman Stewart stated that according to the RSA, the park owner can be taxed and they in turn can collect from the trailer owner.  He stated that in another town, his in-laws pay a monthly fee which includes the taxes.  It was estimated that the average cost to tax the trailers would be $60 with some of the newer models bring in around $500.  The largest concern is the proper assessment of the trailer.  Per Mr. Nugent, Mr. Emerson and Mr. Reynolds, the assessment would need to be done on an annual basis.   If a camper is not registered on the road, then it is taxable.  Mr. Reynolds of Sanborn Shores explained that he was against the idea and explained that his campers bring a lot of revenue into the area.  He believed that taxing the trailers will hurt his business because the people will take their trailers to towns that don’t tax the campers, such as Kingston.  If his business were to close, then he would need to look at selling the land to a developer.  He also explained that there was no information about this meeting tonight.  He had to hear it from one of the other camp owners.  He asked the Selectmen how they will feel when there are 100 people at the town hall filing for abatements.  As a taxpayer, what services will these people receive?  Mr. Reynolds noted that he was the President of the NH Camp Owners Association and there are some towns that do tax the campers.  He explained that there are no real numbers to apply to get to the value of a camper.  One can use the NHADA book, or the Blue Book.  There are many options such as tip out, outside equipment etc.  He stated that both Sunset Park and Sanborn Shores have over 100 trailers.  It took four days just for the assessors to look at the trailers in each park.  How much time would it actually take to correctly assess each one?  He stated that he will push for his campers to file for abatements on a yearly basis.  Selectman Stewart asked if it was fair that they have these “summer homes” that they don’t pay taxes on.  Mr. Reynolds explained that the ruling on the taxation started in Claremont.  There were 30 tractor trailer units that were unregistered and that tax referred to container.  He asked the Selectmen if they were going to be taxing the containers on people’s property that is used for storage.  Chairman Hartung asked if it needed to have an axle to be taxed.  Mr. Reynolds stated no, it refers to the container that sits there unregistered for a period of time, such as three years.  
Mr. Emerson, of Emerson’s Campground spoke about the need to reassess the sites every year.  He explained that in his park the 25 sites he has, are mostly occupied by elderly.  He can only charge them so much without creating a burden for them.  He explained that he already pays $70,000 in taxes to the town.  He noted that this was done back in the 1980’s for about 5 years but didn’t work.  Selectman Lindquist stated it was because he was elected to the Board of Selectmen and got rid of the taxation of trailers.  Mr. Emerson replied that he was only one vote.  The owners of the camp grounds asked who is responsible to pay a tax if someone abandons a trailer.  Mr. Reynolds stated that it is not his property and that he would bring it to the town hall and they could sell it.  It was noted that the landowner is ultimately responsible if it is not paid.  The Selectmen asked Mr. Reynolds to find out how many towns currently tax the trailers and also to see what financial impact the campers bring to the town.  
The Selectmen agreed that they would have a work session with the assessor to go over the issue and thanked each of the men for coming forward and they brought in good information to consider.  

Selectman Stewart motioned to table the motion until a work session has been held and to do more research.  Selectman Lindquist seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
The Board will want to have the economic benefit of the campers and how many other towns tax the trailers to make their decision.
Cell Phone Policy- Mrs. Theriault had posted the proposed cell phone policy and had only received feed back from a few employees.  Mr. Emerson asked what the penalty was for using your cell phone during business hours for personal use.  Selectman Stewart stated that you would use the progressive discipline approach and start with a verbal warning.  Selectman Lindquist stated it was not the intent to police the use of phones, but that if there was an issue with an employee, the policy would be there.  Mr. Emerson asked if it was contract employees as well as the employees.  He was told no because the personnel policy did not apply to the contract employees.  Both Mr. Emerson and Chief Carrier asked what brought this issue up.  Chief Carrier explained that as a department head, he would want to manage the use of cell phone abuse with his personel.  Both Chairman Hartung and Selectman Lindquist stated that it is under the control of the department heads, if they need it, it is there.  Mrs. Theriault stated that she thought it would be better to talk directly to the employees that might be abusing it, rather than setting a policy.  She felt that it might be a slippery slop effect.  She explained that if you expect people to act professionally you don’t keep adding rules.  The effect is that you will get people looking at rules for behaviors not on there.  Selectman Stewart responded that it needs to be in a policy, because if someone is reprimanded for it, they will ask where the policy is.
Selectman Lindquist motioned to add the cell phone policy to the personnel policy and added that it is does not apply to volunteers or contactors.  Selectman Chairman Hartung seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
Road Agent- Jon Worthen- RFP “winter sand”-There were four proposals received for the delivery of a specific type of sand, used for sanding the roads.  Mr. Worthen would like to award the contract to REP Landscaping- Plaistow- for their ½ inch at $11 per yard.  He explained that he would like to use ½ inch because the rocks are smaller and it is a better quality of sand.  
Selectman Lindquist motioned to award the proposal of winter sand to REP Landscaping as recommended by the Road Agent, Mr. Worthen.  Selectman Stewart seconded the motion.  Selectman Stewart asked if the Town had a policy or preference to award contracts to local vendors.  The other Selectmen both stated that they want the best value for the money and a good relationship with the vendor.  Mr. Worthen explained that if there were any issues, then he would contact the second low bidder, which was a town company.  Selectman Stewart asked if there was a company in town and one from Haverhill that bid, would he go with the local company.  Chairman Hartung responded that it is always worth a debate.  The motion passed unanimously.
Old Business

Liaison Report
Selectman Stewart
NHMA Meeting regarding State funding-Selectman Stewart noted that the meeting was rescheduled to March 11th and he has received some information to get feedback from the other members of the Board.  
There were several options that he would like see how the other members stand.  They agreed with the stand the NHMA was taking except for Gambling.  The NHMA is taking no action, but Chairman Hartung would like to support gambling, but he stated if a good destination casino, otherwise he would support the no decision.  One of the options is to increase the MV permit fees from 18cents a miles to 20 cents a mil.  If Selectman Stewart was able to get clarification on this, he had authority to vote any way.  The options for discussion are:
Meals and Rooms Tax, Communication Service Tax, Legacy and Succession Tax, Retirement increases, gambling, regionalization amongst the states, MV permit fees and federal stimulus revenue.

Selectman Lindquist
Police Department- Chief Beaudoin had contacted her over the weekend for an issue with the garage door.  They needed permission to move forward with having someone fix the garage door into the sallyport.  It has been temporarily fixed.
Administrative Assistant Report

FEMA- Mrs. Theriault noted that the paperwork for the December ice storm is almost finished.  The representative from FEMA drove around town with Mr. Worthen looking at the trees and counted about 101 trees that need to be removed.  The Town will receive funding from FEMA to remove these trees that are hanging.  This is expected to be part of the proposal for the tree removal.  

LGC Wage Study- Mr. Cox is going to be in on Monday and hold two sessions with employees to go over the process.  The employees will be given a survey to complete, which the LGC will review along with the job descriptions

In a prior meeting there was a request from a resident to have her late fees abated for the second half bill of 2008.  She had paid the tax bill, but it was never received by the town clerk and the resident was not aware of that until she received a late notice.  She placed a stop payment on the original check and issued a second one.  She has submitted the documentation to show that the stop payment had been placed, which the Selectmen requested.  The Board agreed to review the document.

SB195- Mrs. Theriault stated that there is a new bill, SB195 in the legislature this year addressing the trimming of trees and permission from the residents.  It is something she will keep an eye on.

Appointments

Fire Department- Chief Carrier at a prior non public meeting with the Selectmen, asked for some promotions of personnel.  He would like to re-establish the position of Lieutenant for each company (four) and to add one more Captain to the department.  The addition of the Captain will make a total of four Captains, who with the Deputy Chief will take the evening rotations.  The four lieutenants are not new to the department, just not currently filled.  He is looking to have two full time personnel (Ed. Clark and Chris Dane) appointed as Lieutenants as well as two from the call department (Ron Trudeau, Roy Lesure).  Mrs. Harrington explained that former full time fire firefighter, Chris Beaudoin, was a Lieutenant.  Chief Carrier stated that he understood that he could increase the rates, if done within his budget, on the current salary program. at no additional cost to the town.  He explained that the full time lieutenant would have day to day responsibility during the day on shift, and will also be on his duty week rotation.  Chairman Hartung stated that the slots should be filled to get the structure working for the Chief.  Chief Carrier stated that if the Selectmen were reluctant, he could show them the impact, as well as to show that the structure is important, but that he could wait until the wage study was done.  
Selectman Stewart motioned to accept the recommendations of the Captain and Lieutenants as presented by Chief Carrier.  Selectman Lindquist seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.

The following people have recently joined the Fire Department, have met with the Board of Engineers and need to be appointed by the Selectmen: Pauline Boyce, Eric LaFrancis, Robert Parker, Michael Dullen, John Domeniscis.

Selectman Lindquist motioned to appoint Pauline Boyce, Eric LaFrancis, Robert Parker, Michael Dullen and John Domeniscis as call members of the Hampstead Fire Department.  Selectman Stewart seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.

There are still openings on the Ethics Commission.  Chairman Edwards did call the Selectmen’s Office to state that they would like to recommend Kathy Costa to the Ethics Commission.  The Selectmen would like to meet with Mrs. Costa.  They also met tonight with Jared Keller, who is interested in being on the Wage and Salary Committee.  A meeting will be set up with the rest of the members for them to meet.

Correspondence 
Comstar Ambulance Billing-The Town Council reviewed the changes made after the meeting with Comstar.  There are still a few questions that need to be answered and policies that the Town would want to see in place.  It was suggested that these be answered.
Visitors Comment

Richard Gaudette-He asked why in talking about gambling the NHMA is taking no stand.  He explained that the Civic Club, which sponsors a lot of functions in town, makes some of their money from holding Texas Hold Em nights at Rockingham Park.  If it was to close because of communities not supporting the gambling, that could lead to other problems.  Chairman Hartung explained that if the gambling was open more for things such as slots, it might actually affect the charities that use gambling for fund raising purposes.  He explained that there needs to be a good destination casino in the state.  Selectman Stewart stated that there are 4 bills this year regarding gambling.  HB 461, HB593, SB169, SB179.  Mr. Gaudette stated that it wouldn’t hurt to still call your representatives to help save Rockingham Park.  Selectman Lindquist noted that the telephone numbers are in the town report.
Activity Log
There was no discussion on the log.

Future Agenda Items

4-Day work week- Selectman Stewart felt that this would still be worth looking into.  He thought that closing on Friday would give the building a three day rest and add an hour daily to the rest of the week.

Non Public Minutes-The Selectmen reviewed and approved three sets of non-public minutes.

Selectman Lindquist moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:34 pm.  Selectman Stewart seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  

A True Record.
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Tina Harrington, Recording Secretary


Richard H. Hartung, Chairman
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James L. Stewart, Selectman
